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BOARD OF EDUCATION 
COMMUNITY CONSOLIDATED SCHOOL DISTRICT 64 

 
Minutes of the Committee-of-the-Whole: Finance & Technology 

held at 6:30 p.m. on July 14, 2014 
Jefferson School – Multipurpose Room  

8200 Greendale Avenue, Niles, IL 60714 
 

Board President Anthony Borrelli called the meeting to order at 6:41 p.m.  Other Board members 
present were Vicki Lee, Dan Collins, Dathan Paterno, John Heyde and Bob Johnson.  Board member 
Scott Zimmerman was not in attendance.  Also present were Superintendent Laurie Heinz, Assistant 
Superintendent Lori Hinton Lopez, Chief School Business Official Becky Allard, Director of Special 
Education/Pupil Services Jane Boyd, Director of Innovation and Instructional Technology Mary Jane 
Warden, Director of Facility Management Scott Mackall, Public Information Coordinator Bernadette 
Tramm and approximately 10 members of the public.  
 
Board President Borrelli stated the purpose of the meeting was to receive an update on the 2014-15 
tentative budget draft #2 and an updated recommendation on the District’s 1:1 initiative. 
 
¡ 2014-15 Tentative Budget Draft #2 
Chief School Business Official Allard noted the most significant revision for draft #2 is that it now 
includes comparisons against 2014 actual performance instead of 2014 budgeted amounts.  She then 
reviewed the additional changes made to the budget since the presentation of draft #1 on May 5.  She 
reviewed which operating revenues have changed, and which expenditures had been updated as new 
information became available.  She also pointed out the information that is still unknown.  For 
revenues, this includes the 2014 tax extension, as well as state and federal revenues, and for 
expenditures, the actual salaries of the staff members who will be hired prior to the start of school.  She 
pointed out that if the double entries caused by capital projects and bond sales are not considered, the 
increase in the operating fund expenditure budget would be 4.6% and that operating fund revenues 
would decrease by 2.1%.  Turning to the operating fund balance, Ms. Allard reported that when capital 
projects are not considered, the approximately $70.3 million in revenues and $68.7 million in 
expenditures in the operating funds are expected to produce a surplus of almost $1.7 million for the 
2014-15 year.  The operating fund balance would be expected to grow to $49.5 million at the close of 
the fiscal year on June 30, 2015, again when capital projects are not considered. 
 
Ms. Allard then reviewed revenues in more detail, noting that local property taxes generate 85% of 
District revenues.  She explained each category of revenues in turn, pointing out changes that were 
made for draft #2.  Moving to expenditures, Ms. Allard reported that salaries represent 64% of 
expenditures, while 13% is for benefits.  She pointed out that when capital outlay is removed, salaries 
and benefits together account for 83.1% of the operating fund budget.  The next largest expenditure 
categories are 9% for purchased services and 5% for supplies and materials.  She then reviewed 
expenditures within the Education Fund, Operations & Maintenance Fund, and other individual funds, 
specifically pointing out the increases in expenditure categories between the 2014-15 budget and 2013-
14 actual performance.  Ms. Allard offered extensive detail regarding the salary area within the 
Education Fund.  She also noted that the District’s financial projections would be updated again in 
September when the legal budget is presented for final adoption. 
 
Ms. Allard then responded to Board member questions on budget items related to security 
enhancements at the schools; transfer of the before and after school supervision program to the Park 
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District; and planned reduction in overtime in the Operations & Maintenance area compared to 2014’s 
harsh winter.  There was further discussion on how to provide a clear picture of expenditure growth 
from year to year by removing major capital projects and facility improvements from the comparison.  
Ms. Allard said she would provide additional information or respond to Board member questions at 
any time.  The Board expressed appreciation for the increased information and transparency in 
financial reporting provided by the District that has become the new standard, compared to the much 
briefer materials provided 8 or more years ago.  
 
¡ Technology Update – 1:1 Initiative 
Board President Borrelli introduced the District’s new Director of Innovation & Instructional 
Technology, Mary Jane Warden.  Ms. Warden pointed out that planning had continued to move 
forward rapidly since the Board’s approval of the 1:1 learning initiative this spring.  She noted that the 
shared funding approach as approved by the Board on April 28 would have the District provide 
Chromebooks for students in grades 3-5, while parents would purchase the devices for students in 
grade 6-8.  Ms. Warden reiterated that since Chromebooks would be an integral and vital part of the 
District’s learning ecosystem, it would be imperative to set appropriate controls to establish and 
maintain classroom and cultural expectations. She pointed out that for the grades 6-8 devices, which 
will be purchased by families, the District’s need to manage these student-owned devices means that 
the settings must continually be in place to match the needs of the more restrictive school environment.   
She noted there is currently no system available to provide a way to have it managed by District 64 
while at school and also accessible so that parents could directly use and manage it at home. 
 
In addition to this management vs. ownership consideration, Ms. Warden also noted that the Board and 
District remain sensitive to the dual responsibility placed on middle school families to purchase a 
Chromebook in addition to paying the regular, annual student fees.  Ms. Warden further pointed out 
that the District’s financial performance for 2013-14 was stronger than anticipated and that the outlook 
for 2014-15 just reviewed this evening indicated the coming year was expected to conclude with a $1.7 
million surplus in the operating funds.  Therefore, she stated that administration was now 
recommending that the District invest further in student learning by utilizing its available funds to 
cover the entire grades 3-8 Chromebook initiative along with improving the iPad ratios in grades K-2. 
 
Ms. Warden then responded to Board member questions and continued discussion about the 
implications of the proposal, which would eliminate the requirement that grades 6-8 families purchase 
the device.  Ms. Allard, Assistant Superintendent for Student Learning Lopez, and Dr. Heinz also 
provided additional clarification questions on various areas, including:  whether a separate insurance 
fee would be charged, and for what grades; expectations for devices to be brought home with students 
daily, and for what grades; the District’s greater than anticipated surplus in the 2013-14 fiscal year and 
impact of an additional technology expenditure on the long-term fund balance projections; the balance 
between the use of textbooks and printed materials in the curriculum vs. digital resources; how repairs 
would be handled; and the differences in expectations for control and management of District 64 and 
for high school students in District 207.  Ms. Warden thanked the Board for its openness in considering 
this updated recommendation.   
 
At 7:48 p.m., Board President Borrelli adjourned the Committee-of-the-Whole meeting and after a 
brief break, resumed the regular meeting. 
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